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Minutes of a Meeting of Brundall Parish Council

Land Management Committee

Held on 15th August 2019 at 19:00 in the 

St Laurence Centre, Brundall
	Present:

Chairman: Cllr Graham Abbott
Cllr Frank Thorpe, Cllr Gill Buckley, Cllr Lawrence Britt, Cllr John Warne
Parish Clerks: C Dickson, S Smyth
6 Members of Land Management groups: Tim Strudwick, Richard Farley, Sarah Sloan, John McMillan, Caroline Peel, Jacky Heath

	
	Details
	Action

	
	Housekeeping

The Chairman advised everyone in attendance of the location of fire escapes and the procedure to be followed in the event of an evacuation.

The Chairman advised members of the public of the procedure for them speaking at Meetings of the Parish Council.
	

	LM-0111

	Apologies for Absence 
Barbara Button (Park Run), Rob Aram, Greg Chandler
	

	LM-0112

	Declarations of Interest

Disclosable (DPI) or Non-Disclosable Pecuniary Interests (NDPI)

Cllr Buckley disclosed an interest in the allotments.  Cllr Thorpe declared an interest in the Cemetery quotes.
	

	LM-0113

	Minutes of the Meeting 13th June 2019 were circulated. 
The minutes had been amended to correct LM-0101 Sarah Slone is currently Vice-Chairman of the BAA.  The amended minutes were unanimously confirmed as accurate.
	

	LM-0114
	Matters Arising

LM-0087 - the Deputy Clerk will speak to the Clerk regarding a bus shelter on Blofield Road.
LM-0101 - Deputy Clerk to add the sheds to the asset register and let Park Run know they are responsible for the insurance of their own equipment.

LM-0105 - Costs/prices for covering the small area by the tarmac in granite chippings and also doing the whole area will be obtained.* 

LM-0105 - The Deputy Clerk will check the lease and ask County Farms what surfacing can be used.*
	*Richard Farley & John McMillan
*Deputy Clerk

	LM-0115
	Chairman’s Report

Tonight we will be considering and discussing the Cemetery landscaping improvement quotes and hopefully agree a proposal to put to the full Council next week. 
Since the last meeting Claudia and I have conducted our survey of current memorial benches and looked at possible suitable new sites. While conducting the survey we had to bear in mind the criteria that any site ideally be tranquil and afford a pleasant view. While finding suitable sites wasn’t easy we did manage to identify quite a few possible and the Clerks will now be investigating who owns the land to see who we need to approach for permissions.

Since our last meeting in June the BDC planning committee have considered and rejected the QL development. I am sure this was achieved with the concerted actions of many villages, Brundall Says No and the PC all working together and presenting a very strong case against this housing development. But I have no doubt that Quantum, or another developer, will have another go in the future so now is maybe a good time for us all to start thinking how we can safeguard this central village site for the future. Perhaps we should dare to dream big and the Council could purchase it for ourselves and develop it as we see fit. 
More immediate challenges are facing us as a result of the recent stormy weather, in particular at Cremer’s, and environmental factors affecting the infrastructure Church Fen. This year looks like being a busy one but an interesting one.
	

	LM-0116
	Public Participation

It was agreed that the Leader’s reports would be given under the relevant agenda item.  

The Memorial Hall have responded to the PC about the Youth Shelter and are waiting for a response. Deputy Clerk to forward the letter received*.

A member of the public suggested there was a need for a bus stop near Cremer’s Meadow.  Some buses are reluctant to stop on the bends. There is a need to have a general discussion in the village about busses.  To take forward to the PC agenda / Cluster Meeting*.
	*Deputy Clerk
*Clerks

	LM-0117
	CDROB

Report given by Cllr Britt, Chairman:

CDROB has recruited a few new members, including Toby Barnes who is setting up Brundall Football and Sports Club. Current projects include footpaths and cycleways, routes and funding for the improvement of.  The Public Right of Way documents are collected and collated and ready to go to NCC.  A new sign has appeared at the Marina saying it is a private marina not open to the general public.

The School have been approached and are going to get involved with trying to find a solution to the parking problem.

When discussing the LEMH it was not clear to the Committee whose responsibility it was, LM or CDROB.  It was suggested that the Committee look at the structure of the two committees.

Who will be running the Sports Hub was also discussed.

It was suggested that the Ramblers and Broads Authority could be approached for input with regards to footpaths.
	

	LM-0118
	Allotments 

Report given by Sarah Sloan, Vice-Chairman of the BAA:

“Our Monday working party have now cut part of the hedge, which improves the appearance of the site and alleviates Parish Council expenses in maintaining the site. BAA would like to thank the parish for the recent cutting/mowing undertaken in the Country Park which we feel enhances the park. Following on from the last Land Management Committee meeting, we would welcome the opportunity to be involved in future setting of rental amounts for the allotments. We wondered if you could give us some indication of when this will be taking place.

We would like to raise the issue of padlocks again. In this we are referring to both the padlocks for the pedestrian gate & vehicle gate at the allotment site entrance, and also to the chained access from the western end of car park to the country park. Our experience of the current padlocks is that we feel that they are no longer fit for purpose. This is a case of both high usage and mis-use. We are proposing an alternative type of padlock which is more robust, and an alternative arrangement for security between the cark park and the Country Park area. The new locks we are proposing are: 

1. Squire Open Shackle CP50 

2. Squire CP50 Long Shackle 2 ½ “ 

Two of the Open Shackled ones for the gates into the allotments, and two of the Long Shackled padlocks for the entrance chain to the country park. We are proposing that the Park Runners can set a combination for one of the ends of the chain and we will provide them with a chain loop, and the BAA will have its own new combination for the other end. Each group will be responsible for closing up after usage. and/or attending site to relock their own end of the chain. 

Toilet – Rob Aram presented a paper at the last meeting. This has been slightly amended after matters raised in the last committee meeting. This has also been agreed with the Park Run. Rob Aram has sent to new version to Claudia. 

Disabled Parking Signs. These have been removed after being both knocked over. They are on our working party group to do list. We are seeking some guidance as to where they should be put either back where they were or somewhere else. 

Car Park Surfacing. This was discussed at the last meeting and BAA was in essence proposing to provide the labour for this. The car park is around 20m x 40m. The proposed surfaced material discussed is around £35 per ton (in 3 ton loads). We wondered if Claudia had managed to find out if there was anything in the lease limiting the materials that can be used.

Gap in the fence near railway line and adjacent to neighbouring property. This is still ongoing. LM0101. Still on our to do list. 

Ragwort and other invasive wild flowers in the Country Park. We now have a lot of ragwort, dandelions, thistles and other invasive “non-welcome” species which we feel are mainly migrating from the Country Park. We welcome Tim’s thoughts on how he proposes to manage or limit this. 

Defibrillator. One was suggested for the Country Park by one of the Committee members at our last meeting and we wondered if this might be a suitable location. 

Plot Status. Currently full. 4 plot holders have currently indicated that they will not be renewing or wish to reduce their plot size. The waiting list stands at around 5 or 6 people. 

Following on from Claudia’s inspection of the allotment site, we would welcome such an inspection every 6 months. BAA is proposing that we will do our own interim inspection between these visits.”

The Committee agreed that BAA would be consulted before the next rent setting discussions.  These will take place in June 2020.
The Committee agreed to the purchase of the locks requested.  Cllr Buckley thanked the BAA for all the work they put in.

It was suggested that the disabled signs be tried in the parking spaces directly in from the entrance. The positioning will be reviewed if they are knocked over or removed again.*

Tim Strudwick confirmed that ragwort is not a problem in the Countryside Park.  It only needs to be removed if is within 100m of grazing horses or cattle.  It can pulled up by hand if it becomes more prevalent.  Dandelions in the allotments will have sown from others nearby as their seeds only travel 5 to 10m.
A defibrillator needs an electrical connection to keep the box above a certain temperature and there is no electricity on site.  The only possibility would be to ask a West End Avenue resident if they would be willing to site one at the bottom of their garden if the PC offered a wayleave payment.

The Clerk and Cllr Warne confirmed that inspections used to be conducted quarterly.

Cllr Abbott, as Chair of the LM Committee, was invited to judge the Best Kept Plot in September, exact date tbc.

The Deputy Clerk had spoken to Trevor Williams at County Farms and he confirmed they are not interested in selling the land at present, or in the near future.  The Parish Council will be informed if the position changes.  He would not be willing to look at an extension to the lease at present as it is only 5 years into a 21 year term, but would consider it in another 5 years.
	*BAA



	LM-0119
	Cemetery

Cllr Thorpe left the meeting while the quotes were discussed.

The Clerk had presented the Councillors with an analysis of the all quotes received. 3 were for the full redevelopment scheme and two were for parts only.

It was agreed to separate the removal of the spoil heap and green waste area and ask Richardsons to do this work.

It was then agreed to ask Pilgrim to do the front hedge, second shard area and moving of the fence to create the larger car park area.

Cllr Thorpe returned to the meeting.  He requested to be allowed to oversee the work, this was accepted.
Cllr Warne asked if it would acceptable to drop the height of the hedge along Cucumber Lane as this was an idea put forward when the original plans were drawn up.  This would discourage unwanted parking and disturbance in the car park.  Tim Strudwick and Richard Farley agreed this would be both desirable and acceptable.
	

	LM-0120
	Cremer’s Meadow

Report given by Caroline Peel, on behalf of the Friends of Cremer’s Meadow
“Orchid Day was a great success with many people turning out and dodging the showers. The Co-op provided refreshments again and all ages of visitors enjoyed the site, especially the orchids.

The Orchid count took place in July and shows a similar number of orchids as last year (4970 in 2018 and 4520 in 2019). Our new system of mowing 2/3 of the meadow doesn’t seem to have impacted significantly on the orchids and quite a number of other wild flowers have increased. Also the orchids have spread more widely on the meadow, moving towards the northern end.

Margaret and Mike came to open the Quay just before the public came to orchid day. They really enjoyed themselves and wholeheartedly approved of the work of the Friends.

Following comments by the Marty’s Marsh lead from Broadland regarding the safety of the Black Poplar, we commissioned a report from Ravenscroft. This has been sent to Claudia and Graham and basically says that it is a tree of significance and is a very low risk to the public. It will need monitoring – as with all our trees – but does not need reducing or felling. Gill wrote to Annie Sommazzi to see if she would be able to cover the cost of the report but she was unable to do so.

In the recent gales, the willow and some other nearby trees have fallen. Gill is meeting with a tree surgeon who has worked for us before to get a quote. The trees have fallen onto the water meadow and will be potentially tricky to remove.

It is likely that there needs to be a formal discussion with Blofield PC about the siting of a bridge to link the 2 sites. Both ends of the bridge will be on Cremer’s land.

A window has been broken in the main barn and now a lifebelt and rope have been removed from the site. This is coupled with tree stumps being pushed into the water and the norther water access being tampered with, hence reducing the water flow and level. We will need to replace the belt and rope (and maybe order another one in reserve) and the window needs replacing with either wood or strong plastic as in the Information Centre.

Proposed bench

A precis of comments from Friends;

· There has already been a decision regarding memorials on site.

· The bench is a “park bench” style and as such is not in keeping with the preferred option of natural style ideally from materials on site.

· If there is to be a bench it should be set back from the water

· There is likely to be litter produced and it will be a target for unsocial behaviour

· The bench would be quite secluded and therefore attractive to youngsters very close to the water. There would be a worry about drunken behaviour close to the water with deep mud.

· Any bench would need to be concreted in to ensure it does not end up in the water

· Memorials tend to attract flowers which are left to die.

· We already have 6 well sited benches on a relatively small site.

The comments are not meant to be negative but to draw attention to the potential difficulties of placing a seat by the water, even though it would be a delightful place to have a seat. The above reasons are why the Friends haven’t already put one there.

What next – some of the things to do.

Cut and Clear day will be on 26th September and will be supported by Bure Valley Conservation as usual. The Co-op will be providing ingredients for the refreshments so we are hoping for a good day.

The Friends will complete some of the scything prior to the day so that it gives the grasses time to dry out, shed seeds and for any creatures to move.

There is a small group of Friends looking into the future possibilities for the watercourse. This will be reported back to the full group of Friends in October and will guide any next steps for the water flow etc. This is tricky as there are several views on what could/should happen so it may be some time before the Friends agree a way forward to discuss with the LM committee

Some small trees on the eastern side of the pond will be felled in the winter to allow more light into the water – all views have agreed that this is necessary! The recent falling of the willow has done a bit of the job for us – but the wrong tree!”
It was agreed the Clerks would get quotes and arrange for the repair of the barn window.*
	*Clerks

	LM-0121
	Church Fen

The Clerk is trying to get quotes for the PC meeting on Monday for the repairs to the bridge and boardwalk that are needed.*
A quote for using recycled material was suggested.  This would have to be for a whole section as it cannot be used in conjunction with the current wood in place.
	*Clerks

	LM-0122
	Countryside Park

A report on proposals to improve the management of Brundall Countryside Park for wildlife in line with the original purpose and management plan was given by Tim Strudwick leader of the Friends of the Countryside Park:
“1. Immediate actions (as we discussed at the site meeting in June 2018):

1.1 Mowing within planted woodland - The mowing between the trees should no longer take place. This activity was only included in the work programme “where necessary to control the robust weeds” (primarily thistles) that had become established before the trees were planted. Weeds are well under control now, and any local concerns over weeds can be assessed and dealt with if necessary, perhaps by strimming or hand-digging. This will allow the dense cover to develop that will encourage birds to nest in the young woodland within the next 2-3 years. (mowing should continue within the orchard and nuttery areas)

1.2. Weeding/mulching around trees - As the management plan states, this can be carried out this summer but then discontinued as the trees can be considered established.

1.3. Woodland Path mowing - The width of the three regularly-mown paths leading to the woodland clearing should be reduced from the current 7-8m to around 4 m. This will allow wildflowers to develop along the woodland edge, avoid soil compaction damaging the growth of the trees and create a more natural feel. Similarly, the mown area of the round clearing should be reduced to a circular path around 5m wide, leaving unmown margins of around 3m around the central group of trees and around the outside (except where the bench is). The unmown margins should be mown once a year in Sep-Oct but with the cutter no lower than 10cm.

1.4. Grassland mowing - The general grassland areas along the south and east boundaries of the woodland should now not be mown until late summer early autumn.

1.5. Weed management generally - As noted above, creeping and spear thistles are the only plants that may now need control, though these plants are also an important nectar plant for insects and should not be eliminated. If weeds are perceived to be still a problem, we should look at the scale of the problem and apply a localised management, perhaps focussed on the third on the park adjacent to the allotments and the third adjacent West End Avenue where drifting seed might be considered a nuisance. Ragwort has been wrongly characterised as a weed in the management plan and the work programme since there is no pasture land nearby where it may be considered injurious.

2. Actions to develop over the next 12 months

2.1 Reviewing width of all close mown path areas - As well as those areas mentioned above, there has been a policy of maximising the width of close mown areas including right up to the trees at the woodland edge which will be harming the growth of those trees. Looking at how people use these grassy areas, areas could be identified where taller grassland could be allowed to develop.

2.2 Enhancing the rough grassland areas - Improving vegetation composition by sowing wildflower seeds, spreading “green hay” and scarifying. Appropriate mowing regimes would be applied to the grassland as the vegetation was improved.

2.3 Enhancing woodland structure - Planting brambles, wild roses and possibly other shrubs and climbers to increase cover within the shrub layer. This will provide the cover birds need to nest. This could be applied to 2-3 areas within the interior of the planted woodland where disturbance from people is lowest.

2.4 Management of self-seeding trees and shrubs along W boundary - Removing young trees (primarily sycamore) and retaining but coppicing other shrubs to keep height below 3-4m to prevent shading of allotments. Suggest mowing of this area is limited to a 1m swathe along the edge of the mown path CUT ONCE ANNUALLY in sept.

2.5 Installing wildlife friendly features - Location, and scale and design of all of these would be subject to broad consultation and approval from PC. Careful design and location will minimise risk from vandalism and ensure they do not present a hazard to people using the park.

Bee posts = hardwood posts 1.2-1.8m high and 200-250mm diameter with holes (3-8mm diameter) for nesting solitary bees and wasps.

Bee bank – low bank created for ground nesting bees.

Swale – a broad and shallow ditch at bottom of slope to collect surface runoff and create damp and seasonally wet habitat; would be planted with attractive wetland plants, eg. iris, purple loosestrife, sedges, etc) and more or less maintenance free.

Pond – shallow unlined depression excavated at bottom of slope to create shallow pond, possibly only seasonally wet. Can be combined with swale. Previously concerns were raised over safety of open water but I am suggesting no water deeper than 25cm.

Vegetation piles – these already exists but could be better located and managed with wildlife in mind. Piles of dry or decaying vegetation can be important breeding sites for bees, grass snakes and slow-worms and hibernation sites for hedgehogs, amphibians and reptiles.

2.6 Communication and interpretation - Communicating the reasons for changes and installation of new features will be important in avoiding misunderstanding, misuse and complaints. Simple temporary on-site signs to explain and change, more permanent information panels and information on the parish website will all help maintain support for changes.”
It was suggested that the vision for the Countryside Park could be put on the noticeboard.  This has been very successful at Cremer’s Meadow.
	

	LM-0123
	Shelters and small areas

The play areas have been inspected.  The Deputy Clerk will forward the report to the Committee.*
The Youth Shelter will be reported to the PC meeting on Monday 19th August.

Details on the replacement bus shelter will be reported to the PC meeting on Monday 19th August.
	*Deputy Clerk


	LM-0124
	Low Farm Wood

Richard Farley, as Tree Warden, gave the following report:

“I would like to propose that the site at Low Farm Wood is managed by the Broadland Tree Wardens on behalf of the Parish Council. I have put forward the idea to John Fleetwood who is the coordinator of the Tree warden Network, and is very supportive of the proposal. With the expertise within the organization you would have the opportunity to see what can be achieved which would benefit the environment, village residents and future generations.

We as an organization would manage, and undertake all necessary works to enhance the area having the control to encourage native trees to develop to their full potential.  If trees were found to be wind damaged and unsafe we would expect financial support from the Parish Council as our funds are very limited.  Public liability Insurance would also be the Parish Council responsibility. Further planting would take place if necessary. 

Presently access is a bit of an issue and selective signage is needed to inform the public of what we are trying to achieve.  We would need the land owner’s agreement and plenty of things clarified before we get involved. A similar project is envisaged at Keys Hill Wood Wroxham working closely with the Parish Council we hope to secure the necessary agreements. Given time both these areas could be enhanced and managed correctly.

We recommend a meeting between Parish Council, Landowner and the Broadland Tree Warden Network as a way forward.”
The Committee thought this was a very good proposal and agreed it could be taken forward.  A meeting will be arranged between the PC, Landowner and the BTWN.*  A copy of the map will be forwarded to the Committee.*
	*Clerks

	LM-0125
	Memorial Bench Policy

The principal of the policy was agreed but Cllr Buckley suggested it be called the Gifted Benches policy.  Amendments were also suggested to sections 3.2 and 3.9. The policy will be returned to the Advisory and Scrutiny Committee for approval.
	

	LM-0126
	Trees

Richard Farley, as Tree Warden gave the following report on the proposal from Janet Muter for 1,000 trees to be planted in Brundall:

“The Clerk has been involved in coordinating the response from the recent ads in Yare Valley magazine. I have 4 people that have shown interest in undertaking planting. I have discussed this with the Deputy Clerk as I feel this is a Land Management issue. I have also discussed this in great depth with John Fleetwood our Tree warden coordinator and we both feel this is not practical within the village. We do not dispute the need to plant native trees wherever practical but always remembering this has to be done in a sensible manner with the correct permissions and after care in place. Never forgetting the cost involved in purchasing the trees and equipment needed to protect while young saplings.

It was agreed that I would manage the scheme if the Council want it to go ahead but we both feel it needs to be on a smaller scale than suggested. John suggested a feasibility study takes place which I have started to undertake. I have walked around some of the village to date.

Places I have found that could accommodate a limited planting scheme:

Country side Park west corner near to road

Cremers Meadow 

Church yard

Memorial Hall north end

The Pastures alongside the northern fence A47 side 

Land at top corner of Pastures alongside Cucumber Lane.

I am open to further suggestions and happy to proceed with the idea of planting trees to benefit our planet and future generations but I emphasize it must be done correctly. I do feel Brundall for a relatively small village has plenty of trees already planted not forgetting 1600 planted a few years ago in the countryside park.”

It was suggested to postpone the idea until the LEMH has been settled.  A long term picture for the village is needed.  The Clerk will respond to Mrs Muter and Richard Farley will arrange a meeting.*
	*Clerk & Richard Farley

	LM-0127
	Finance 

The Deputy Clerk circulated the income and expenditure reports for Land Management.
	

	LM-0128
	Clerk’s Correspondence

None received.
	

	LM-0129


	Items for the next Agenda

None received.
	

	LM-0130


	Date, time and venue of next Parish Council Meeting

17th October 2019 – venue tbc*.  Meeting closed at 9.51 pm
	*Deputy Clerk

	Signed as a true record ……………………………………………..……..    Date ………………………… 
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